
CH 250: MEDIEVAL WOMEN THEOLOGIANS AND CONTEMPLATIVES 
 
Spring, 2005 
Wed., 7:00-9:30 P.M. 
Instructor: Keefe  
Office Hours: Thurs., 1:00-3:00 or by appointment, 660-3469,      
               skeefe@div.duke.edu.; 316 Old Divinity 
 
 
Syllabus:  Catherine of Siena, 1347-1380, Third Order Dominican 
           Hildegard of Bingen, 1098-1179, Benedictine Abbess 
           Marguarite Porete, ?-1310, lay Beguine 
           Angela of Foligno, 1248-1309, Third Order Franciscan 
           Margaret Ebner, 1291-1351, German Dominican nun   
           Birgitta of Sweden, c. 1303-1373, married, foundress   
            Catherine of Genoa, 1447-1510, married contemplative 
 
Description: 
 
The purpose of this seminar is to read and discuss together the 
spiritual writings of a selection of seven medieval women. As 
Wisdom built her house on seven pillars (Prov. 9, 1), we will 
build a picture of the Church's theology from the insights of 
these women. Just as Wisdom always holds the hand of her sister, 
Understanding, we will place these women in their times and their 
worlds. By understanding the contexts in which they wrote, we can 
enter a strange land and among these women expand our own vision 
of God, the church, and its teachings. 
 
In various ways all of these women made an impact on society, even 
if they had no wish for notoriety. Sometimes they were compelled 
by an inner voice to speak out. Hildegard of Bingen preached to 
public audiences, although it was almost unheard of for a woman of 
her day to do this. Catherine of Siena wrote letters. This was no 
private correspondence with a few personal friends, but an 
internet campaign for the salvation of human souls. She wrote 
hundreds of letters, to kings, queens, the pope, archbishops, 
counts, leaders of political factions, abbots, abbesses, and 
merchants, from the highest powers of her day to converted 
prostitutes, blasting them or encouraging them to reform their 
lives in light of the Blood of Jesus Christ. Marguarite Porete 
published a book and refused to burn it even at the threat of 
public execution. She was finally hung as a heretic. Angela of 
Foligno, like Catherine of Siena, attracted about her a school of 
disciples, whom she taught and who in turn spread her teaching. 
Margaret Ebner preached her theology through her chosen way of 



life. A German nun, cloistered away in a Dominican convent, she 
experienced extraordinary physical symptoms in relation to the 
rhythm of the liturgical year. Her spirituality profoundly 
influenced her confessor and many other "Friends of God," a 
widespread pietistic movement of lay men and women as well as 
religious. Birgitta of Sweden founded an entirely new religious 
order of women based on revelations she received. (The Birgittines 
still exist.) Catherine of Genoa emerged out of years of deep 
psychological depression to serve the plague victims in Genoa, 
giving up her comfortable home to live permanently in a hospital 
with her husband. Perhaps it was her experience of seeing the 
physical pain suffered here on earth that gave her such an 
innovative interpretation of purgatory. 
 
In medieval thought, there is no way one can be a theologian and 
not be a person of contemplative prayer. ("Mystic," a term we will 
discuss, may or may not apply to these women who found God in 
prayer.) What these women desired was contemplation. Theology was 
its fruit. Their teaching about the nature of God came out of 
reading or hearing the word of God attentively; in other words, 
out of meditative prayer, the door to contemplation. The women we 
will read simply desired the state of prayer as their constant way 
of life. In it, they were led to ponder and ask questions; in it, 
they received understanding; in it, they were led to plead for the 
church and the world; through it, they were roused to action. 
 
This seminar is a chance to learn more about the history of 
Christian thought and practice in the later medieval period, but 
also, the texts we will read are more than historical monuments. 
They have been spiritual guides for their readers from medieval 
times down to today. There will be opportunity to reflect and 
write about our own spiritual growth through these women. 
 
 
Requirements 
 
1. The following books are all available in Cokesbury. (I 
strongly urge you to buy the books and not to rely on reserved 
copies, because you are required to bring them to class so that we 
can discuss specific passages. Also make sure to buy the same 
editions as printed below.) We will be reading them in the order 
listed: 
 
Catherine of Siena: The Dialogue. Paulist Press. 
 
Hildegard of Bingen: Scivias. Paulist Press. 



 
Marguarite Porete: The Mirror of Simple Souls Paulist Press. 
 
Angela of Foligno: Complete Works. Paulist Press. 
 
Margaret Ebner: Major Works. Paulist Press. 
 
Birgitta of Sweden: Life and Selected Writings. Paulist Press. 
 
Catherine of Genoa: Purgation and Purgatory; The Spiritual 
Dialogue. Paulist Press. 
 
 
2.   A weekly type-written reflection on your reading for that 
week. For this assignment, see the "Question" under each week. 
Keep it in the area of 3-5 pages. Hand it in each week; you may 
wish to share it with the class. 
 
 
3. Each week two people will lead the discussion and present a 
brief "background report" related to the text for that week (see 
Schedule). The background report should be no more than 15-20 
minutes. The discussion leaders should prepare 5-6 questions from 
the text, giving us the page references to specific passages. 
Bring enough copies of your questions for everyone in the class. 
(Charge any xeroxing for the class to my account in the copy room 
on the bottom floor of Old Divinity.)                  
 
4. A final research paper (typed, with bibliography, 25-30 
pages). While we will go through our seven authors more rapidly 
than you may like, the research papers are a chance for us to 
return to them in greater depth. Your research paper may be on any 
aspect of one of the seven (although you may compare her to 
someone we have not read as a class), or it may be on a single 
theme in all seven or a selection of them. You must submit the 
thesis of your paper to me no later than MARCH 23. In the last 
four weeks of the course you will present your research paper to 
the class and we will discuss it. A week before your presentation 
you must give the class a reading assignment: either the paper 
itself, or an article or chapter from a book that you found 
particularly helpful in writing your paper, and a brief statement 
as to what your paper will argue and what you wish the class to 
think about. Bring enough copies of your assignment for the entire 
class. IF THE ARTICLE OR CHAPTER HAS ENDNOTES, MAKE SURE TO 
INCLUDE THEM. You will be graded on your class presentation, 
including the careful choice of the reading you will assign us. 



 The research paper is due on the day of your presentation. It 
must conform to proper standards regarding citation of sources 
(especially if you include artwork), and use of footnotes or 
endnotes (a reference to a website is NOT acceptable). The paper 
must have a title page and be paginated. In addition, the paper is 
your own research paper. To avoid its becoming simply a collection 
of modern writers' interpretations, you may NOT QUOTE SECONDARY 
SOURCES IN THE MAIN BODY OF YOUR PAPER. See the attached "Pointers 
for Writing a Good Research Paper." You may by all means use 
secondary (modern) sources to help you in your research, but put 
the information in your own words and give credit to the author in 
a footnote. You may, of course, quote primary  sources (original 
documents) in the main body of your paper to support your 
arguments. I will go over this rule in class, but make sure you 
are clear on it. 
 
PLEASE NOTE: FOR YOUR BACKGROUND REPORTS OR CLASS PRESENTATION OF 
YOUR PAPER, YOU MAY NOT USE POWER POINT TECHNOLOGY. YOU MAY NOT 
DOWN-LOAD ANY INFORMATION AND DISTRIBUTE IT TO THE CLASS. ALL ART 
WORK AND ILLUSTRATIONS MUST COME FROM PRINTED MATERIALS BROUGHT TO 
CLASS FROM THE LIBRARY, OR VIA SLIDES, AND NOT FROM COMPUTER 
IMAGES, WHICH ARE POOR. IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTION ABOUT WHAT IS 
ACCEPTABLE USE OF TECHNOLOGY AND WHAT IS NOT, ASK ME. 
 
 Your final grade will consist of: final paper and class 
presentation of it: 50%; background report, discussion leader, and 
class participation: 25%; weekly written reflections: 25%. 
 
 
 
Schedule (Reading assignments are to be COMPLETED by the date  
         listed.) 
 
1/19   Introduction 
 
 
1/26   Catherine of Siena 
 
       Read: The Dialogue, pp. 1-204. 
 
       Background topic: Siena in the 14th century: churches and  
         art familiar to Catherine; the culture: Dante's world, 
the          Dominicans; politics: Guelfs vs. Ghibellines (papal 
vs             imperial strife), violence. (This may all be 
illustrated to          the class through pictures. There are many 
books on Siena,          Sienese artists, the Italian city-



states.) 
 
   Discussion leaders:____________________________________  
 
   Question: Self-knowledge is the beginning of the spiritual 
         life for Catherine of Siena. She said: "Here is the way, 
if          you would come to perfect knowledge and enjoyment of 
me,           eternal Life: Never leave the knowledge of 
yourself."              Examining the whole of the Dialogue, what 
did she mean? Why          is remaining continually in the "cell 
of self-knowledge"           crucial for the spiritual life? How 
does one acquire this          state? 
 
2/2    Catherine of Siena 
 
       Read: The Dialogue, pp. 205-366, and a few selected letters 
              (handout) 
 
       Background topics: The Life of St. Catherine of Siena by   
         Raymond of Capua. Compare this popular idea of Catherine 
          with her letters. 
 
   Discussion leaders:________________________________________ 
 
   Question: "The blood of Christ" is an expression that      
         Catherine of Siena uses almost incessantly. It would seem 
         to be the center of her spirituality. Why? What does she 
          mean? Is she referring to the cross? the Eucharist?     
           Christ's humanity? baptismal rebirth? martyrs? justice? 
All          of them? How might they be connected? 
  
 
2/9    Hildegard of Bingen 
 
       Read: Scivias (entire). 
 
       Background topic: The Manuscript Illuminations of Hildegard 
                         (get slides from me). 
 
       Discussion leaders:____________________________________ 
 
   Question: Hildegard has been called a prophetess of her 
day.     Meditate on all the characteristics of prophets in        
         Scripture, and their importance to Jesus, and their      
          importance for the church. In light of your thoughts, 
what          is a prophet and why might the Scivias be called a  



               prophecy? 
 
 
2/16   Marguerite Porete 
 
       Read: The Mirror of Simple Souls (entire). 
 
       Background topic: The Beguines.         
  
       Discussion leaders:____________________________________ 
 
   Question: Meditate on the possible meanings of "simple." Is 
         it part of Marguerite's spiritual vision that simple can 
be          applied to both God and humans? (Who is a simple 
soul?) 
 
 
2/23   Angela of Foligno 
 
       Read: pp. 1-258 in The Complete Works. 
 
       Background topics: Franciscan Spirituality: The Art and    
                           Relics of Assisi (see me for slides). 
 
       Discussion leaders:_____________________________________  
 
   Question: Meditate on the difference between ripetere (to  
         repeat) and imitare (to imitate) and what it would mean 
for          your life-style to become a follower of St. Francis. 
 
 
3/2    Margaret Ebner 
 
       Read: Major Works (entire). 
 
       Background topics: The "Friends of God;" Time in a Convent: 
                           the Liturgical Calendar of Feasts and  
                            Fasts. 
 
       Discussion leaders:_______________________________________ 
 
   Question: Meditate on Christ's experience with "binding."  
         (To time: the Incarnation; to a community: family and    
          friends; to a commitment: the new covenant; to a goal: 
the          cross; to human passion: tears and cries; etc.) Think 
how          they might apply to Ebner. 



 
 
3/9    Birgitta of Sweden 
 
   Read: Life and Selected Revelations, pp. 69-235 
 
   Background topics: The influence of Birgitta's vision of 
the                            Nativity of the Lord in late 
medieval                              art; The Birgittine Order. 
 
   Discussion Leaders:________________________________________ 
 
   Question: Consider the relationship between Birgitta and   
         Mary throughout Birgitta's life. How does this 
relationship         help her to become a Bride of Christ? 
 
 
3/18   Catherine of Genoa 
 
       Read: Purgation and Purgatory, The Spiritual Dialogue      
              (entire). 
 
       Background topic: The Doctrine of Purgatory and Popular    
                          Images (Gregory I, Dante). 
 
       Discussion leaders:______________________________________ 
 
   Question: Take a biblical concordance and look up every way 
         "fire" is used in the New Testament, and also meditate on 
         what it signifies in your own experience (how, in regard 
to          other objects, it destroys, consumes, purifies, 
cauterizes,          disinfects, enkindles, ignites, warms, 
lights, melts,              inflames, burns, scorches, welds, 
brands, or cremates,             etc.). Then consider how fire can 
be equated to the                spiritual life, using Catherine 
of Genoa as an example. 
 
 
3/25    CLASS PRESENTATIONS 
 
        _________________________ 
 
        _________________________ 
 
        _________________________ 
 



    
4/1     CLASS PRESENTATIONS 
 
        ________________________ 
 
        ________________________ 
 
        ________________________ 
 
    
4/8    CLASS PRESENTATIONS 
 
        _______________________ 
 
        _______________________ 
 
        _______________________ 
 
    
4/15    CLASS PRESENTATIONS 
 
        ______________________ 
 
        ______________________ 
 
        ______________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


